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OFFICE OF CITY COUNCIL

SUITE 425, CITY HALL

117 W. DUVAL STREET

JACKSONVILLE FL  32202

904-630-1377

SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON CITY PENSION SUSTAINABILITY
MEETING MINUTES
TUESDAY, AUGUST 4, 2009
3:00 P.M.

CITY COUNCIL CHAMBER
1ST FLOOR, CITY HALL

Attendance: Warren Jones (Vice Chair), Stephen Joost, Kevin Hyde
Excused: Michael Corrigan (Chair)
Absent: Reginald Brown
Subject Matter Experts: John Keane – Police and Fire Pension Fund; Alan Mosley – Chief Administrative Officer; Sheila Caulkins – Retired Employees Association; Henry Cook – Jacksonville Retirement System Board of Trustees (excused); David Kilcrease – FOP/Corrections Officer Pension Plan
Staff: Kirk Sherman and Thomas Carter – Council Auditor’s Office; Derrel Chatmon – General Counsel’s Office; Sharonda Pender – Legislative Services Division; Sherry Hall – Mayor’s Office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research
The meeting was convened at 3:05 p.m. with a quorum present.  
Mickey Miller presentation – actuarial assumptions underlying pension obligation projections
Mr. Miller distributed a bar graph, table, and memorandum from the City’s pension actuary, Actuarial Concepts, showing the projection of pension cost obligations from 2008 through 2043 and explaining the actuarial assumptions that were used in producing the calculations.  Mr. Miller stated that 90% of the actuarial assumptions come directly from the Police and Fire Pension Fund’s own plan documents.  The total projected savings to the City for pension contributions is $1.273 billion over the period.
John Keane presentation – update on effects of previous pension contribution holidays
As requested at the previous meeting, Police and Fire Pension Fund Administrator John Keane distributed a memorandum elaborating on the intertwined effects of previous pension contribution “holidays” (use of pension excess contribution [PEC] reserves) to pay City pension costs with recent losses in the investment markets.  Mr. Keane stated that a recalculation of the cost of previous PEC use incorporating the poor investment returns of the fund through September 30, 2008 reduces the estimated cost to the PFPF from the $275 million cited at the last meeting to $240 million.  He also pointed out, however, that these figures represent a snapshot of the effects of these practices on a single date.  He noted that a forward projection of the cost of lost earnings from the prior use of PEC, assuming an annual return rate of 8.4%, would be $540 million over 10 years or $4 billion if projected forward over 35 years as the Mayor has done with his recent pronouncements on the cost of future pension obligations.
Pension Excess Contribution (PEC) Stabilization Reserves
The group discussed the history of the PEC reserves and their use over time.  The funds were originally created to provide a funding source for pension obligations in times of fiscal emergency (i.e. if the City was hit by a hurricane and needed all available revenues for storm recovery, making pension contributions difficult).  There is no specific policy about what constitutes an emergency and when the PEC should be used, but it was not intended to be a source of funding to supplant regular pension contributions.  The PEC reserves are generated when the combination of lower than projected costs and better than projected investment returns produce pension assets in excess of a particular year’s full actuarial funding needs and the “excess” contribution is diverted to a reserve account. The PEC accounts are invested in the pension funds’ usual portfolio of investments, but are separately accounted for.
City CAO Alan Mosley stated that, while the past use of PEC is relevant to the discussion, the administration’s focus is on trying to deal with the current and future obligations and focusing on past PEC practices doesn’t really help move the issue forward on a sustainable path.  Former City Council member Terry Wood gave the committee some historical perspective as a former Council President (1980-81) and Finance Committee Chair.  He stated that each year the pension actuaries produced a range of pension contribution funding alternatives, from somewhat less to somewhat more than full funding.  The founding fathers of consolidation saw the wisdom of fully funding, if not overfunding, the pension plans each year to pay down past UAAL and to build reserve funds for future needs.  In his opinion, that sense of discipline was lost in the 1990s with the use of PEC to enable pension funding holidays.  He believes the use of PEC to supplant normal annual contributions is doubly problematic because it not only short-changes the pension’s assets by not making the annual contribution, but it also depletes the PEC fund and reduces the future investment returns that fund would have produced had it remained invested.
Council Member Joost recommended that that City adopt a policy of directing available one-time funds (i.e. windfall revenues, excess funds left over from completed projects, etc.) to paying down the UAAL of the pensions.  Council Member Hyde is curious about what other cities and counties have set as full funding level for their pensions (90%?  100%?  120%?).  Alan Mosley stated that the City has aspirational goals for its operating reserve and emergency reserve funds of 5-7% of the General Fund operating budget and is starting to approach those levels.  Perhaps it would be advisable to give up on the idea of PEC funds within the pensions and to utilize the City’s reserve funds as the source to pay pension contributions if emergency needs arise.
John Keane suggested that one method used by other jurisdictions to attack their pension unfunded liabilities is the sale of government surplus real estate or the leasing out of government assets with the proceeds being directed to rebuild the pension funds.  The group discussed the merits of using public assets for investment funding purposes.  In response to a question, Mickey Miller stated that expenditures to pay down UAAL cannot be considered as capital expenditures and done on a tax-free basis since a Supreme Court ruling in 1985.  Bonds for that purpose would have to be taxable as discussed in the meeting several weeks ago.
Mr. Keane noted that with the recent rebound in the investment markets the PFPF has recouped $163 million in losses since March 9th.

Vice Chairman Jones asked Council Member Joost to notice a meeting to explore the idea of appropriating the remaining $7 million in the GEPP PEC account.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 3:59 p.m.
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